FIGHTING KLEPTOCRACY IN AN ERA OF GEOPOLITICS

// BEN JUDAH







FIGHTING KLEPTOCRACY IN AN ERA OF GEOPOLITICS

CONTENTS

Executive Summary1
Introduction
An Anti-Kleptocracy Revolution Upended4
Developing a Geopolitics for Anti-Kleptocracy14
Endnotes
About the Contributor
Acknowledgments 19
Photo Credits





EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 ushered in a new era in the fight against kleptocracy defined by high-intensity great power competition. This report examines how the anti-kleptocracy agenda has been shaped by geopolitical concerns across three key spheres of foreign policy: great power confrontation with Russia; the superpower challenge from China; and the competition for influence in the Global South, in particular among the poorest and most vulnerable countries in the world in Africa. Ultimately, democracies will not be successful in advancing either their geopolitical interests or combating kleptocracy unless they recognize that these challenges are deeply related.

In the immediate aftermath of Russia's invasion, policies that anti-kleptocracy activists could previously only dream of were enacted rapidly in Washington, London, and Brussels. Now, nearly two years into the war in Ukraine, how can we evaluate efforts to push back in earnest against the Kremlin's global kleptocratic machinery? In the plainest terms, it can be judged a resounding success. The Kremlin's power actors have been promptly informed that access to the West is a privilege, not a right. Access and assets that could have been used to undermine Ukraine and its allies, and promote or prosecute the war, have been immobilized and seized. Finally, in material terms, the success of the "seize, block, and freeze" policy coordinated by leading democracies can only be judged a success.

On a strategic level, however, the results are more nuanced. While there were hopes among some analysts and activists that the severity of the sanctions might result in Putin changing his behavior, the reality is that the sanctions, while vital, demonstrate anti-kleptocracy's shortcomings as a vehicle of lasting political change. Russia is not simply a kleptocracy—where personal enrichment is the core political principle of the ruler or ruling class—but a hardened resourceful autocracy which has weaponized kleptocracy to attack the West.

Like Moscow, Beijing also weaponizes kleptocracy to undermine western institutions. Most concerning, China supports an intricate web of anonymous shell companies that abet and execute industrial espionage at-scale, specifically in the realm of intellectual property (IP). The use of IP theft as a statesanctioned tool costs the United States up to \$600 billion annually. Moreover, state-connected Chinese firms like Huawei and ZTE have been documented as using shell companies to avoid U.S. sanctions on Iran, and Chinese banks have been involved in laundering money for North Korea. These activities underscore Beijing's role in enabling sanctions evasion and facilitating transnational kleptocracy to the anti-kleptocracy movement's detriment.

Democracies have often failed to prioritize combating Beijing-backed kleptocracy adequately or appreciate the degree to which these kleptocratic tactics contribute to the growth of Chinese influence worldwide. These shortcomings have granted China an advantage on the global stage, allowing it to evade what anti-kleptocracy measures exist and operate under their own preferred set of rules.

Counter-kleptocracy activists need to adapt to this new competitive and increasingly chaotic geopolitics of competing great power interests. The anti-kleptocracy community should develop a "geopolitics for anti-kleptocracy," focusing on the following measures:

- Prioritize the pursuit of international kleptocratic activities by authoritarian powers. Adopting a broad, transnational approach that takes regional contexts into account will move counter-kleptocracy efforts toward those based on geopolitical priorities, rivalries, and the establishment of allied institutions;
- Develop a determined effort to close the loopholes in rule of law systems that enable transnational kleptocracy. Since it is extremely difficult to make reform in-roads in deeply kleptocratic and authoritarian settings, civil society should focus on the international structures and pathways that enable it to flourish. This effort would include awareness-raising activities and building democratic-led, counter-kleptocracy institutions beyond ad-hoc policing operations currently in place;
- **Confront Chinese kleptocratic networks on a global scale.** It is important to recognize the role Beijing plays in enabling transnational kleptocracy and industrial espionage—and it is equally critical to counter it. Democracies should tackle this issue with the same robustness with which they targeted Russian kleptocratic activities following its full-scale invasion of Ukraine;
- Establish a centrally-coordinated institution to organize democratic responses to transnational kleptocracy. For the geopolitics of antikleptocracy to succeed, this approach needs a central coordinating institution. Ideas include the creation of a Transatlantic Anti-Corruption Coordination Council, where allied nations would align their approaches, share information, pool resources, set priorities, and unblock data and legal sharing obstacles.

INTRODUCTION

Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 ushered in a new era in the fight against kleptocracy that has transformed the playing field in ways the community of democracies is only beginning to understand. The post-Cold War world order had been on life support since Russia's 2014 invasion of Crimea, but the full-scale invasion signaled a new geopolitical reality defined by high-intensity great power competition. China has shown that it stands ready to provide limited but tangible support to Moscow while engaging in a geopolitical offensive of its own that has challenged the community of democratic states. Around the world, the invasion triggered what Fiona Hill has called "an open rebellion" by deeply frustrated countries in the socalled Global South against American demands to support its diplomatic and sanctions campaigns against the Kremlin and to the terms of the Western-led international order more generally.¹

This report examines how the anti-kleptocracy agenda has been deployed, deprioritized, or ignored in light of the following geopolitical concerns: great power confrontation with Russia; the superpower challenge from China; and the competition for influence in the Global South, in particular among the poorest and most vulnerable countries in the world in Africa. Democracies will not be successful in advancing either their geopolitical interests or in combating kleptocracy unless they recognize that these challenges are deeply related. Even where there is a genuine desire to fight kleptocracy among democratic policymakers, relying solely on developing a technocratic set of national and global rules alongside coordinating institutions and deeper enforcement practices will not suffice. The new era requires adapting the kleptocracy agenda to a new competitive and increasingly chaotic geopolitics of competing interests.

AN ANTI-KLEPTOCRACY REVOLUTION UPENDED

Since the 1960s, Western governments have discussed international corruption in earnest as an overseas development problem with serious foreign policy implications, and frequently since the 1990s as one facing Western globalized firms that needed strong international regulations to protect their assets abroad. It grew in intensity following the release of the 2016 Panama Papers, thanks to a new collaborative reporting model in which more than one hundred media organizations across the globe worked to expose offshore finance in ways that had not been seen before. Yet it was Russia's illegal annexation of Crimea in 2014 that forced democracies to reckon with weaponized corruption and widespread international money laundering as a serious strategic threat to their survival.²

Thus, an anti-kleptocracy revolution began and it coalesced around four main approaches.³ The first centered on ending anonymity in the financial system by discouraging the use of anonymous shell companies to hide assets—long a key tool of illicit finance—and building registers of beneficial owners that make transparent those who own or control a company. The second approach involved attempts to sanction Western enablers by criminalizing working for hostile actors. The third strategy was characterized by a push to prevent authoritarian kleptocrats from accessing Western financial institutions and holding assets there through sanctions such as visa bans and asset freezes. The final approach called for greater international coordination among the rule of law democracies concerning their anti-kleptocracy initiatives.

The policy revolution establishing anti-kleptocracy as a first-tier priority in Washington, London, and Brussels culminated with President Biden establishing it as a core national security interest of the United States with a National Security Study Memorandum in June 2021, and the unveiling of the U.S. Strategy on Countering Corruption of December that year, ahead of the first Summit for Democracy built around an anti-corruption pillar.⁴ Similarly, after growing concern about foreign corruption moving into the United Kingdom, the government of then-prime minister Boris Johnson oversaw the passage of the Financial Services Act in 2021, modeled on European Union (EU) legislation on financial services, and the National Security and Investment Act, which increased oversight over foreign investments into the United Kingdom.⁵ Meanwhile, in the EU, the European Commission (EC) issued several antimoney laundering directives, including the fifth and sixth directives to strengthen customer due diligence, and more restrictions on transactions with politically exposed persons, with implementation deadlines for member states in 2020 and 2021, respectively.⁶

Regrettably, Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 marked the beginning of a new era of geopolitics. Under Putin, Russia has become a textbook kleptocracy. Public wealth has been plundered by government officials and oligarchs, and these assets have been hidden outside the country—often finding a home in the United Kingdom or other European countries where the proceeds are protected by rule of law. This wealth is used to co-opt foreign officials and business leaders, spread corrosive information campaigns, and even interfere in democratic elections. The impact of geopolitics on the fight against kleptocracy is felt not only in Russia but in China and the Global South as well.

THE CONFRONTATION WITH RUSSIA

A perfect illustration of the degree to which the post-Cold War relationship between Russia and the transatlantic community of democracies deteriorated can be found in the arrival of elite police squads at luxurious berths of private supervachts across the Mediterranean in 2022. Prior to the full-scale invasion of Ukraine, the Western establishment looked the other way as Russian elites accumulated more and more wealth, properties, and luxury goods. Western leaders hoped that Russian elites' ability to benefit from this system would make invested in the current world order and that the Kremlin would not challenge that order by force of arms. This hope was put to the test by the invasion of Georgia in 2008 and Crimea in 2014, and collapsed when Vladimir Putin ordered the full-scale invasion of Ukraine. Since then, Western countries have seized or frozen assets worth tens of billions of dollars, including yachts, private jets and helicopters, and homes.⁷ One of them included the Scheherazade, a \$700 million supervacht linked personally to Putin that was seized by Italian authorities in May, while on the other end of the continent his forces entered the besieged Ukrainian city of Mariupol.⁸

This was the geopolitics of kleptocracy at work. For decades, Russia had weaponized kleptocracy against the West; and after the invasion, the antikleptocracy agenda was being used to push back in earnest against the Kremlin. Policies that activists could only have dreamed of were enacted in hours. Britain, long home of what came to be known as "Londongrad," issued measures leading the charge in a single day in February 2022. Boris Johnson announced to a House of Commons reeling from Russia's rapid advance in Ukraine that the government would hit over a hundred Russian companies and oligarchs with visa bans and asset freezes—crucially affecting all major Russian banks.⁹ The legislation limited the amount of money a Russian citizen could deposit in a U.K. bank account, prohibited Russian companies from raising finance on U.K. markets, and took steps to stop the Kremlin from issuing sovereign debt on the London market. The British For decades, Russia had weaponized kleptocracy against the West; and after the invasion, the anti-kleptocracy agenda was being used to push back in earnest against the Kremlin. capital, for decades a leading corruption services center to the Russian elite and where Transparency International has estimated over £100 billion (\$127 billion) is laundered annually, was going after what was hiding in plain sight.¹⁰

Soon thereafter, a collective response to cracking down on Russian kleptocracy took shape, drawing on three core principles promoted by anti-kleptocracy activists for over a decade. First, a central international coordination body was established to go after transnational kleptocrats. Second, a combination of visa bans and asset freezes would be wielded to cut off access to the West and the privilege of holding assets there. Third, financial institutions, such as banks compromised by kleptocrats, and other assets would be shut out of the Western financial system through sanctions.

The core of the democratic response was the formation of the Russian Elites, Proxies, and Oligarchs (REPO) Task Force between the Group of Seven (G7) and Australia, which was charged with going after the Kremlin's transnational network of assets.¹¹ This task force brought together, among others, the three recently formed key entities on both sides of the Atlantic: the U.S. Task Force KleptoCapture, the U.K. National Crime Agency's Combatting Kleptocracy Cell, and the EU's Freeze and Seize Task Force. This kind of central node to take the fight to the kleptocrats was exactly what activists had been calling for and it came coupled with another long-highlighted demand: a dialogue among the parties on developing new financial regulations against Russian kleptocracy.¹²

The REPO Task Force's establishment was only a small part of a much broader sanctions policy, core components of which were straight out of the antikleptocracy playbooks developed before the war. The first focus of these was the assets of Russia's elite, which was so far-reaching as to impose sanctions on the majority of the Russian government and the State Duma, who lost visa access to the West as well as to any assets that they may have sequestered there.¹³ There was no shying away from designating key officials like Putin himself or his defense minister, Sergey Shoigu.

The second component went after key elite financial resources. This effort saw sanctions placed on all major Russian banks and the Russian Central Bank, including, most boldly, its vast overseas reserves the Kremlin had been building up for war. As a result, most Russian banks were removed from the critical SWIFT financial network.¹⁴ Moscow's elite, which for the previous decades had enjoyed the benefits of Western openness and American-led globalization—during what the former U.S. ambassador to Moscow Michael McFaul called "the hot peace" that followed the Cold War—now found themselves without Western access, assets, and connectivity.¹⁵

These initiatives were the first application of an anti-kleptocracy response at scale. Now, nearly two years into the war in Ukraine, how can we evaluate it? In the plainest terms, it can be judged a resounding success. Russian power actors have been promptly informed that access to the West is a privilege, not

over \$127 billion is laundered annually by kleptocratic networks around the world.

a right. Access and assets that could have been used to undermine Ukraine and its allies, and promote or prosecute the war, have been seized or immobilized. In material terms, too, the success of the seize, block, and freeze policy coordinated around the REPO task force can only be judged a success. By March 2023, an astonishing \$58 billion had been frozen by REPO, with the EU alone freezing over €17.4 billion (\$18.9 billion) of Russian individuals assets and the United Kingdom a startling £18 billion (\$22.2 billion).¹⁶ Meanwhile, the financial blocking of Russian banks and the freezing of its \$280 billion worth of central bank assets represent the largest financial sanctions regime ever undertaken.¹⁷ This financial disruption, with its impact on the ruble, has clearly impacted Russia's economic strength and removed resources from play that would have helped the Kremlin intensify its war efforts in Ukraine.

On a strategic level, however, the results are more nuanced. While there were hopes among some analysts and activists that the severity of the sanctions might result in Putin changing his behavior, the reality is that the sanctions, while vital, demonstrate current anti-kleptocracy shortcomings as a vehicle of lasting political change.¹⁸ The continued viability of the Russian economy and substantial war production also illustrate the limitations of sanctions in this regard. Taken together, these deficiencies of current anti-kleptocracy initiatives and the blunted impact of sanctions show that Russia is not simply a kleptocracy—where personal enrichment is the core political principle of the ruler or the ruling class—but a hardened resourceful autocracy that has weaponized kleptocracy to attack the West.

The wider geopolitical analysis we can draw from the deployment of the antikleptocracy agenda against Russia is that it is principally defensive. It can protect the West, but it is not transformative; it cannot break hardened great power autocratic regimes. The fact it had to be deployed against the backdrop of war only underlines the deep misread the West had of the so-called "hot peace" with Russia after the end of the Cold War. Western diplomats and Russian analysts mistook the globalization of the Kremlin's corrupt elite networks as part of a long-term integrative process which would see them become stakeholders in the current world order. In fact, the oligarchs depended on the regime, not vice versa, and Russia's leaders harbored deep desires to overturn the post-Cold War settlement by force of arms. The build-up of Kremlin-linked assets in the West ultimately had been offensive, not integrative. In this sense, the fact that the antikleptocracy agenda had to be called into full force can be judged a policy failure.

The West has gone after Russian kleptocrats and their assets proactively as it has not done in any other theater or toward any other major great power adversary. Anti-kleptocracy is part of an active strategy in building up Britain and the EU's domestic defenses against Russian weaponized corruption. Such action brings us back to the image of the arrival of elite police squads to impound the superyachts of the Russian elite in the Mediterranean. Just out of frame of these iconic photos are all the undisturbed superyachts of countless other kleptocratic networks across the globe. This unfortunate reality reflects the different ways these geopolitical concerns play out in other parts of the world.



THE CHALLENGE FROM CHINA

While many policymakers believe there is a clear distinction between the way China and Russia operate in the kleptocracy sphere, the reality is that, in terms of weaponized corruption, China is not so different from Russia. Indeed, it plays by different rules when it comes to competing with the West, but it is also a great power rival that weaponizes corruption and enables transnational kleptocracy to its benefit. Illicit financial flows from China exceeded \$1 trillion between 2002 and 2011 alone, and the Panama Papers leak exposed a large number of Chinese officials who maintained offshore accounts, including relatives of Chinese general secretary Xi Jinping.¹⁹ Though there is a clear tradeoff between access to cheaper Chinese goods and services and accepting Chinese influence in countries where the United States is competing for influence with Beijing, at home and abroad the tools of anti-kleptocracy from exposing graft to stopping Chinese influence-buying networks—remain underutilized.

This failure to tackle Chinese-backed kleptocracy is notable given the extensive documentation that anonymous shell companies, which anti-kleptocracy activists have long called the "weapons of mass corruption," serve as vehicles for industrial espionage and are enabling nefarious Chinese activities that undermine the United States.²⁰ The use of IP theft as a state-sanctioned tool costs the United States up to \$600 billion annually.²¹ The U.S. IP Theft Commission has labeled China as "the world's principal IP infringer" and several organs of the government have argued that Beijing is pursuing technology theft from the United States as a matter of policy to build up rival capacities.²² One particularly shocking case from the Government Accountability Office found that out of 1,406 U.S. federal high security leases, officials were unable to identify the owners of around a third of them because the sites were owned by shell companies. Moreover, where the owners could be identified, nine out of fourteen government agencies working on sensitive national security matters were unaware they were leasing sites whose ownership ultimately could be traced back to China.

More widely, state-connected Chinese firms like Huawei and ZTE have been documented as using shell companies to avoid U.S. sanctions on Iran, while Chinese banks have been involved in laundering money for North Korea as well, making China a key enabler of sanctions evasion and facilitator of kleptocracy around the world.²³

China has also used an opaque network of anonymous shell companies, crony contracts, and suspected bribing schemes to expand its influence globally through its Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) global infrastructure investment project. A conservative estimate from AidData found at least 35 percent of BRI projects were suspected of failing to comply with environmental, labor, and anti-corruption standards in the countries where they operate.²⁴ Unusual confidentiality clauses that prevent borrowers from revealing the full terms, and



sometimes even existence, of debt complicate investigations of these charges.²⁵ Controversial cases of China attempting to wield influence in this way have been documented in several countries, including Sri Lanka, Zambia, and Honduras. Malaysia's infamous 1MDB corruption scandal offers a particularly egregious example. According to reports, Chinese officials, seeking infrastructure deals, promised to bankroll the siphoning of \$4.5 billion out of the country's development fund into shell companies and other opaque investments.²⁶ They even purportedly pushed U.S. officials not to investigate—and spied on Western journalists doing so. None of these tactics or techniques is fully countered by current anti-kleptocracy policy.

A lack of appreciation in the U.S., U.K., and EU of the degree to which kleptocratic tactics including intellectual property (IP) theft are part of the growth of Chinese influence has led them to deprioritize fighting kleptocracy in their diplomatic engagement with China. Unlike Russia, there is no similarly proactive strategy to confront Chinese kleptocracy and weaponized corruption. Given Beijing's growing influence and the complexities of the relationship between China and many western democracies, attitudes toward Chinese kleptocracy are as lax as those toward the Russian elite prior to the full-scale invasion of Ukraine, with fears that prioritizing this issue might upset other crucial aspects of diplomatic relations.

Downplaying kleptocracy grants China an advantage on the global stage by allowing it to operate under its own, preferred set of rules. Beijing's efforts to influence western politics evinces this trend. In the United Kingdom, China has been running alleged spies and agents of influence in the House of Commons.²⁷ British intelligence services have warned of Chinese influence operations, and a refresh of the U.K. Integrated Review identified Chinese corruption, particularly as part of a greater political interference campaign, to be a growing threat to national security. Similar patterns have been observed in politics in Canada, New Zealand, and Australia.²⁸ Meanwhile, the U.S. Department of Justice has accused China of seeking to bribe officials, and intelligence agencies have also warned of spying with economic enticements.²⁹ Still, a proactive and meaningful full-scale counter strategy is lacking.

For Europe, although the EC has committed to "de-risking" relations with China,³⁰ this commitment has not yet translated into greater examination of Chinese investments in all EU jurisdictions. Yet, Chinese investments into Central and Eastern Europe, much of them under BRI, have recently come under greater scrutiny due to links with the lowering of environmental protections and rising debt in the region.³¹ There are also some wider signs of change. China's investments declined significantly in Europe after 2022 due to Europe's ongoing efforts to decouple economically from Russia following its invasion of Ukraine (most BRI infrastructure was reliant on transit through Russia) and China's slow economic recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic, among other factors. EU policymakers, however, remain concerned that China is spreading its influence into Europe, including through corruption.³²

Downplaying kleptocracy grants China an advantage on the global stage by allowing it to operate under its own, preferred set of rules. Italy, for instance, has become more cautious of Chinese investments into its companies. In addition to withdrawing from the BRI, Italy has halted Chinese investments into its car and drone companies out of concerns that it might be part of an ongoing technology capture campaign.³³ Unfortunately, Italy's actions remain one of the few outliers among EU members so far, with Lithuania's assertive stance against Chinese influence in Europe offering one of the few other examples of such significant action on the continent.³⁴

ANTI-KLEPTOCRACY IN THE GLOBAL SOUTH

The limits of current, technocratic approaches to kleptocracy and geopolitics are most visible in Africa. If one were looking for a case study demonstrating how geopolitical concerns can often clash with countering kleptocracy beyond Russia and China, the oil-rich autocracy of Equatorial Guinea would be the place to start. President Teodoro Obiang Nguema Mbasogo has held power since a military coup in 1979, and his family have been confirmed by U.S. and European courts and law enforcement to be textbook examples of kleptocrats. In a 2014 settlement with the U.S. Justice Department, Teodoro Nguema Obiang Mangue, the president's son, agreed to relinquish \$30 million in assets acquired through corruption-related activities, including a mansion, a luxury car, and Michael Jackson memorabilia. U.S. authorities estimated he had accumulated more than \$300 million in illicit assets and wealth.³⁵ In France, the president's son was also convicted on several counts of corruption and money laundering, had an arrest warrant issued for him, and received a suspended sentence, all in absentia. His French assets, which were seized, were estimated at over \$175 million.³⁶ Meanwhile, the United Kingdom chose to place sanctions on the younger Obiang for his kleptocratic behavior.³⁷

Given these legal responses to the Obiang family's kleptocratic activities, it should not be surprising that the anti-kleptocracy activist community expected Washington to follow the British lead and target the Obiang's under the Global Magnitsky Act, which allows the U.S. government to sanction individuals who are responsible for large-scale corruption or human rights abuses globally. The United States, however, has not punished or even pushed them, and geopolitical concerns accounts for this inaction.

Equatorial Guinea has skillfully created leverage for itself in the intensifying competition between the United States and China in Africa. China has openly been seeking a military base in the South Atlantic for many years, courting different countries along its African coast. The establishment of such a base would be a dramatic first for Beijing in this theater, and would be seen as a significant new threat by the United States. Given the Obiang family's troubles with the existing rules-based international order, it should come as little surprise that there was a warm reception for a planned Chinese military installation.³⁸ Plans advanced to such a stage that Washington was forced to

If one were looking for a case study demonstrating how geopolitical concerns can often clash with countering kleptocracy beyond Russia and China, the oil-rich autocracy of Equatorial Guinea would be the place to start.

engage in extensive diplomacy with the Obiang regime, culminating in an 11thhour visit by Jon Finer, principal deputy U.S. national security advisor, to the country in October 2021. There was no mention of corruption or kleptocracy in the readout of the meeting, to the shock of activists. Worse still, Obiang Jr. posted on social media a thank-you video showing a silver platter engraved with the U.S. national crest—a gift from the U.S. delegation.

Here the U.S. kleptocracy agenda lost out to a higher priority for Washington: great power competition with China. Unlike when facing Russia, where antikleptocracy proved a useful means to confront the Kremlin, it was judged in the competition for global influence with Beijing to have been too difficult to implement and consequently downgraded. The Chinese base has so far not materialized, and U.S. security officials have expressed deep frustration that Equatorial Guinea is playing them against China to maximize its advantages.

Equatorial Guinea offers a stark illustration of a wider problem. In order to compete with China, the community of democracies needs to build partnerships with a range of countries that are not democracies. Developing such relationships may help expand a strategic relationship that limits Chinese influence, deny China a military foothold, or deepen an American military position. In many ways, it is a return to aspects of the Cold War, which gave leverage to states in what was then called the Third World and now often referred to as the Global South to choose which superpower would be their sponsor.

For example, the United States has not highlighted corruption in its relationships with key swing middle powers such as Turkey, even when Transparency International has argued that the country's corruption extends to the point of "state capture." The global intergovernmental Financial Action Task Force has listed Turkey as a jurisdiction that requires increased monitoring, and it remains flagged by the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) as being at significant risk for bribery.³⁹ Still, the United States has not prioritized addressing these issues in its relationship with Ankara given the strategic importance Turkey holds on military and Black Sea issues in its dealings with Russia, and the wider geopolitical imperative of ensuring the country remains closer to the West than to China.

The United Kingdom, like the United States, officially prioritized addressing foreign corruption in the refresh to its Integrated Review in 2023.⁴⁰ At times, however, it has also turned a blind eye to instances of kleptocratic regimes gaining influence in the country. This dynamic is especially evident as Gulf monarchies' state-owned companies have increased their investments into U.K. sports teams, such as the acquisition of the Newcastle United soccer club by Saudi Arabia's Public Investment Fund and Qatar's similar bid to acquire another Premier League team, Manchester United.⁴¹ The prospect of such investment came despite the British public's increasing wariness of the foreign acquisition of sports teams, especially after Britain imposed sanctions on Roman Abramovich,

In order to compete with China, the community of democracies needs to build partnerships with a range of countries that are not democracies. a Putin-aligned Russian oligarch and then-owner of Chelsea, after the full-scale invasion of Ukraine.⁴² Although Abramovich was forced to sell his shares in Chelsea, the U.K. has not taken a significant stance against potential weaponized corruption through the acquisition of ownership stocks of other teams.

Meanwhile, the Qatari corruption scandal in the European Parliament has been one of the highest-profile cases of weaponized corruption in the EU, illustrating the selective implementation of anti-corruption measures. In December 2022, Eva Kaili, a European Parliament vice-president, along with Antonio Panzeri, a former member of the body, and other leading political figures were arrested after evidence emerged that they had received bribes from Qatar to advocate on behalf of the Gulf state to strengthen its ties with the EU.⁴³ Prior to these revelations, the EU was attempting to secure increased imports of natural gas from Qatar following its plans to phase out imports from Russia. Even after the exposure of these illicit connections, investigations and legal proceedings have progressed slowly, and EU members have continued to increase their imports of Qatari natural gas.⁴⁴ Notably, Shell has concluded a 27 year supply deal with QatarEnergy, despite political pressure in the Netherlands and elsewhere to cut natural gas demand. The urgent need to replace Russian gas due to the energy conflict between the West and Moscow over the invasion of Ukraine illustrates that despite the EU's best intentions, the politics of anti-kleptocracy does not happen in a vacuum.

Globalized kleptocracy, enabled by a Western-led financial system, also undercuts broader goals of infrastructure development and sustainable and inclusive economic growth in the Global South. This issue is particularly evident in Africa, where the OECD estimates \$60 billion more has left the continent in recent years through illicit financial flows than enter it in development funds or in foreign direct investment.⁴⁵ According to quantitative data on developmental aid, pushing anti-corruption reforms in less-developed states has not had much impact. Whereas development aid is rarely misappropriated to line kleptocrats' pockets due to increases in stricter oversight on funding, little evidence has emerged over the past few decades that development aid conditioned upon anti-corruption reforms has succeeded in resolving the problem. In fact, across more than 15,000 projects and 400,000 contracts of developmental aid between 2000 and 2017 overseen by the World Bank, the Inter-American Development Bank, and EuropeAid, reforms were unable to constrain corruption, instead merely displacing it to new sectors of governance.⁴⁶ The failure to address corruption's systemic causes—embedded in authoritarianism and the loopholes of the global financial system—is likely to blame. Another study across a wider range of 122 countries between 2005 and 2017 concluded that foreign development aid had no impact on corruption.⁴⁷

These figures paint a grim picture of resentment and disappointment with the West. The September 2023 speech at the UN General Assembly by the leader of Guinea's military junta, Mamady Doumbouya, offered a telling picture. Doumbouya called on the West to stop "lecturing" Africa, saying the Western

36)

\$60 billion

more has left **Africa** in recent years through illicit financial flows than enter it in development funds or in foreign direct investment. democratic model of governance has been "imposed" on the continent. His comments came in the wake of eight coups in West and Central Africa since 2020, including in Guinea, and reflected a resentment toward a multigenerational Western tendency to prop up corrupt and unpopular leaders.⁴⁸ The coups have primarily been anti-French in tenor and geopolitical orientation, reducing the postcolonial influence that France has traditionally wielded in the region drastically.⁴⁹ Most coup leaders have also sought greater alignment with non-Western security providers, such as Russian-backed Wagner and other groups.⁵⁰ Overall, these developments mark a serious reversal for a Western foreign policy in the region whose main tools had been security and development aid.

Kleptocracy plays two roles in this story. First, these reversals make it harder for democracies to promote good governance and increases the likelihood of corruption proliferating when countries backslide into military rule. The West African coup belt has cut off the West's ability to influence governance and institutions, with authoritarian powers like Russia, little concerned about kleptocracy, filling the gap. For instance, in Mali, an anti-French coup successfully forced the French military to retreat from the country, with the resulting power vacuum partially filled by the Wagner Group.⁵¹ This example raises a difficult question: if a weak state has a corrupt and authoritarian regime, which might lean toward Russia or outright military rule if pushed too hard, what is the correct course of action for Western policy? This dilemma is particularly evident in the Central African Republic, where, having swung toward Wagner and away from the West, the country now finds itself beholden to a foreign kleptocratic power.⁵²

The second side of the kleptocratic coin is the fact that France and the West in general have become acutely unpopular across West and Central Africa in recent years and are blamed for many of the region's ills, as evidenced by Doumbouya's speech. The recent coup in Gabon is another illustrative example. The Western partner in question, ousted president Ali Bongo, was not democratically elected; rather, he is a dynastic, oil-rent siphoning kleptocrat with extensive properties and bank accounts abroad.⁵³ Not only did the French and American governments embrace this regime willingly, for decades they ignored the parallel financial system of anonymous shell companies, off-shore accounts, and tax havens that had allowed Bongo and his cronies to fleece the Gabonese people and embezzle their money in the West. Western governments look like the enablers of kleptocracy to many in Gabon, not the defenders of democracy. Gabon's experience is part of a wider pattern where more wealth leaves Africa than enters it—either illicitly through corrupt gains seeking a safe harbor, or through the profits of multinational corporations.⁵⁴ Western neglect of the kleptocratic financial system has proved a decisive factor in delegitimizing the current Western-led political order, alliances, and development model.

Gabon's experience is part of a wider pattern where more wealth leaves Africa than enters it either illicitly through corrupt gains seeking a safe harbor, or through the profits of multinational corporations.

DEVELOPING A GEOPOLITICS FOR ANTI-KLEPTOCRACY

In an era of great power competition, anti-kleptocracy activists need to develop a "geopolitics for anti-kleptocracy." The anti-kleptocracy advocacy community must recognize its policy agenda inhabits—and is often subordinate to contemporary geopolitics, and may be for the foreseeable future. Therefore, a more political and less technocratic understanding and set of responses in which competing geopolitical realities are taken into account is now necessary.

In this new approach, the pursuit of international kleptocratic activities by authoritarian powers should be prioritized. Also, there should be a determined effort to close loopholes enabling kleptocracy in rule of law systems and to build allied-led, anti-kleptocracy coordination institutions that go beyond the current adhoc policing operations. Prioritizing anti-kleptocracy efforts in the West's relations with authoritarian regimes will necessitate confronting Chinese kleptocracy around the world with the same vigor with which democracies have targeted Russian kleptocratic activities. Beijing has weaponized kleptocracy extensively to extend its influence across the Global South and inside Western democracies, in an effort to avoid sanctions or mask illegal activities, such as IP theft, that are deeply harmful to Western interests. The BRI's decline, however, presents an opportunity for the West to highlight the underhanded methods of debt entrapment and self-enrichment that China promotes, which would make the case to African countries for the anti-corruption policies that the West supports.⁵⁵

The United States' inability to counter Chinese kleptocracy effectively advantages Beijing. This shortcoming is informed by the false assumption that Russia and China challenge the community of democratic states in fundamentally different ways. In fact, when it comes to illicit finance, the techniques used and the ways to stop them are very similar. Focusing efforts on great power competitors will provide a greater rate of return on investigations both in terms of funds and influence for the West. Yet, such action should only be taken with a clear awareness that there is no silver bullet for curbing the kleptocratic activities of hardened and powerful autocracies. These initiatives would be undertaken to limit their ease of operations in the global financial system and potential influence in rule of law settings.

The second core component of anti-kleptocratic geopolitics is a more prominent role for European nations. The United States, as it focuses on great power

The United States' inability to counter Chinese kleptocracy effectively advantages Beijing. competition, should encourage its European allies to take a lead role in fighting kleptocracy. Ideally, this collaborative approach will focus the West's attention on peer rivals and counter the kleptocracy-enabling environments in middle powers and weaker states by closing down access to the Western financial system and establishing domestic reforms and institutions fit for the task. This policy agenda moves anti-kleptocracy from a technocratic and rules-based set of assumptions to one based on geopolitical priorities, rivalries, and the building of allied institutions.

Finally, for the geopolitics of anti-kleptocracy to succeed, this concerted approach needs a central coordinating institution. Several ideas have already been proposed. One example is the creation of a Transatlantic Anti-Corruption Coordination Council, where allied nations would align their approaches, share information, pool resources, set priorities, and unblock data and legal sharing obstacles.⁵⁶ Such an initiative could be combined with making the REPO task force permanent, expanding its brief to not just go after Russians but kleptocrats of all kinds, with a strong endowment of resources and capacities to scale up the pursuit of Chinese corruption in particular. Anti-kleptocracy cannot succeed as a policy agenda without this kind of structured and institutionalized transnational cooperation.

The geopolitics of anti-kleptocracy is not an overarching quest like decarbonization, which cannot be conceived of as a project any single government on its own can fix, but is instead something that must be the legacy of a political generation of allied governments. Finally, as the great power rivals of the West are accumulating new sources of strength, authority, and technology, this area is one where the West has the levers to shut down and expose many their activities inside Western democracies themselves, as the success of REPO against Russia demonstrates. An anti-kleptocracy drive has the ingredients for real domestic popularity.

How will this approach help the community of democracies regain influence on the wider geopolitical chessboard? When making their case, anti-kleptocracy activists should pitch their agenda as one of the few areas in contemporary geopolitics where the West has the ability and the hegemony to stop a dangerous pattern of behavior. Many problems the West faces are chronic conditions that can only be managed, such as the challenges presented by the rise of China or revanchist middle powers, as economic weight shifts away from the Atlantic world to create a more crowded and competitive field.

The stronger the West is, the better—and a new transatlantic body that removes hostile kleptocratic networks and exposes the global kleptocratic systems of rivals would benefit democracies worldwide. Western democracies can help salvage their reputation as an enabler of kleptocrats by going after them in this new forum. The old technocratic rules-only approach to anti-kleptocracy does not fit this moment, when decisions will have to be made based on geopolitical priorities. We must become much more assertive in rooting out corruption and standing up for democracy. There is no time to lose, and the tools we need to act are ready and waiting. When making their case, antikleptocracy activists should pitch their agenda as one of the few areas in contemporary geopolitics where the West has the levers and hegemony to stop a dangerous pattern of behavior.

ENDNOTES

- 1 Fiona Hill, "Ukraine in the new world disorder," ERR News, 15 May 2023, <u>https://news.err.ee/1608977948/fiona-hill-ukraine-in-the-new-world-disorder</u>.
- 2 Kevin Morgan and Nadir Kinossian, "Dismantling Londongrad: the dark geography of dirty money," *European Planning Studies* 32:1 (2024), 169-185, <u>www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09654313.2023.2221283</u>.
- 3 Roberto Martínez B. Kukutschka, "CPI 2022: Corruption as a Fundamental Threat to Peace and Security," Transparency International, 31 January 2023, <u>www.transparency.org/en/news/cpi-2022-corruption-fundamental-threat-peace-security</u>.
- 4 "United States Strategy on Countering Corruption," White House, December 2021, <u>www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2021/12/United-States-Strategy-on-Countering-Corruption.pdf</u>.
- 5 Damian Carolan et al., "The Financial Services Act 2021," Allen & Overy, 11 June 2021, <u>www.allenovery.com/en-gb/</u> <u>global/news-and-insights/publications/the-financial-services-act-2021</u>; and "National Security and Investment Act 2021," Government of the United Kingdom, Department for Business, Energy & Industrial Strategy, 11 November 2020, <u>www.</u> <u>gov.uk/government/collections/national-security-and-investment-act</u>.
- 6 "What is AMLD5 (5th EU Anti-Money Laundering Directive)?" Dow Jones, <u>www.dowjones.com/professional/risk/glossary/anti-money-laundering/amld5-definition/</u>; and "Anti-money laundering and countering the financing of terrorism legislative package," European Commission, Directorate-General for Financial Stability, Financial Services and Capital Markets Union, 20 July 2021, <u>https://finance.ec.europa.eu/publications/anti-money-laundering-and-countering-financing-terrorism-legislative-package en</u>.
- 7 Giacomo Tognini, "Inside The 150 Frozen Homes, Yachts And Jets Of Sanctioned Russian Oligarchs," Forbes, 14 April 2023, www.forbes.com/sites/giacomotognini/2023/04/14/inside-the-150-frozen-homes-yachts-and-jets-of-sanctioned-russianoligarchs/.
- 8 Dustin Jones, "Italy won't say who's paying for the care of a \$700 million superyacht tied to Putin," NPR, 7 August 2023, www.npr.org/2023/08/07/1192548262/superyacht-tied-to-putin-russian-president-scheherazade-italy-who-paying.
- 9 Jon Ungoed-Thomas and Shanti Das, "Boris Johnson under pressure to widen sanctions on more oligarchs in London," Guardian, 27 February 2022, <u>www.theguardian.com/world/2022/feb/27/boris-johnson-under-pressure-to-widen-sanctions-on-more-oligarchs-in-london</u>.
- 10 "Transparency measures must be fast-tracked to kickstart dirty money crackdown," Transparency International, 22 February 2022, <u>www.transparency.org.uk/russia-sanctions-UK-latest-news-property-dirty-money-suspect-wealth</u>.
- 11 "U.S. Departments of Treasury and Justice Launch Multilateral Russian Oligarch Task Force," U.S. Department of the Treasury, 16 March 2022, <u>home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0659</u>.
- 12 Nate Sibley and Ben Judah, *Countering Global Kleptocracy: A New US Strategy for Fighting Authoritarian Corruption*, Hudson Institute, 8 January 2021, https://www.hudson.org/foreign-policy/countering-global-kleptocracy-a-new-us-strategy-for-fighting-authoritarian-corruption; and Trevor Sutton and Ben Judah, *Turning the Tide on Dirty Money*, Center for American Progress, 26 February 2021, www.americanprogress.org/article/turning-tide-dirty-money/.
- 13 Samuel Benson, "U.S. sanctions Russian State Duma, more oligarchs," *Politico*, 24 March 2022, <u>www.politico.com/</u> <u>news/2022/03/24/u-s-sanctions-russian-state-duma-more-oligarchs-00020014</u>.
- 14 "An update to our message for the Swift Community," SWIFT, updated 14 June 2022, <u>www.swift.com/news-events/news/</u> message-swift-community.
- 15 Michael McFaul, From Cold War to Hot Peace: An American Ambassador in Putin's Russia (Boston: Mariner Books, 2018).
- 16 Sam Fossum, "US and its allies have frozen more than \$58 billion from Russian oligarchs," CNN, 9 March 2023, <u>www.</u> <u>cnn.com/2023/03/09/politics/russian-oligarchs-frozen-repo/index.html</u>; Andrew Rettman, "Russia's war chest 'melting away', internal EU study says," euobserver, 12 October 2022, <u>www.euobserver.com/world/156253</u>; and Rupert Neate, "UK sanctions now cover £18bn of Russian-owned assets," *Guardian*, 10 November 2022, <u>www.theguardian.com/world/2022/</u><u>nov/10/uk-sanctions-18bn-russian-owned-assets-ukraine</u>.
- 17 Stephanie Bodoni and Alberto Nardelli, "EU Blocks More Than €200 Billion in Russian Central Bank Assets," Bloomberg, 25 May 2023, <u>www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-05-25/eu-has-blocked-200-billion-in-russian-central-bank-assets</u>.
- 18 Holly Elyatt, "Putin might be seen as a 'mad dictator' but he has built powerful barriers to prevent a coup," CNBC, 30 March 2022, <u>www.cnbc.com/2022/03/30/can-putin-be-overthrown-russias-leader-has-sought-to-prevent-a-coup.html</u>.

- 19 Clark Gascoigne, "China's Illicit Outflows Were US\$1.08 Trillion from 2002-2011," Global Financial Integrity, 23 September 2014, <u>www.gfintegrity.org/chinas-illicit-outflows-2002-2011-us1-08-trillion/</u>; and Juliette Garside and David Pegg, "Panama Papers reveal offshore secrets of China's red nobility," *Guardian*, 6 April 2016, <u>www.theguardian.com/news/2016/apr/06/ panama-papers-reveal-offshore-secrets-china-red-nobility-big-business</u>.
- 20 Ben Judah and Nate Sibley, "The EU and the US Must Unite Against Corruption," *Foreign Policy*, 5 October 2019, <u>www.</u> <u>foreignpolicy.com/2019/10/05/eu-us-fight-corruption-kleptocracy/</u>.
- 21 Chelsey Cox, "GOP lawmakers urge DOJ to probe Chinese IP theft from U.S. small businesses," CNBC, 15 June 2023, <u>www.</u> <u>cnbc.com/2023/06/15/gop-lawmakers-urge-doj-to-probe-chinese-ip-theft-from-us-small-businesses.html</u>.
- 22 Masood Farivar, "US Intensifies Crackdown on China Intellectual Property Theft," VOA News, 15 May 2020, <u>www.voanews.</u> <u>com/a/usa_us-intensifies-crackdown-china-intellectual-property-theft/6189373.html</u>.
- 23 Anthony Ruggiero, "Examining U.S. Sanctions Policy, Implementation, and Enforcement," Foundation for the Defense of Democracies, 29 March 2023, <u>www.fdd.org/analysis/2023/03/29/examining-us-sanctions-policy-implementation-andenforcement/</u>.
- 24 Ammar A. Malik et al., *Banking on the Belt and Road: Insights from a new global dataset of 13,427 Chinese development projects*, AidData at William and Mary University, 29 September 2021, <u>www.aiddata.org/publications/banking-on-the-belt-and-road</u>.
- 25 Anna Gelpern et al., "How China Lends: A Rare Look into 100 Debt Contracts with Foreign Governments," Center for Global Development, March 2021, <u>www.cgdev.org/publication/how-china-lends-rare-look-into-100-debt-contracts-foreign-governments</u>.
- 26 Jonathan E. Hillman, "1MDB probe shines uncomfortable light on China's Belt and Road," Nikkei Asia, 18 January 2019, https://asia.nikkei.com/Opinion/1MDB-probe-shines-uncomfortable-light-on-China-s-Belt-and-Road.
- 27 William Booth, "Allegations of Chinese spying rock UK Parliament," *Washington Post*, 11 September 2023, <u>www.</u> washingtonpost.com/world/2023/09/11/uk-china-parliament-espionage/.
- 28 Mark Gollom, "China now seen as influencing politics more than ever, on a global scale," CBC News, 10 March 2023, <u>www.</u> <u>cbc.ca/news/world/foreign-interference-china-elections-1.6773020</u>.
- 29 Andrew Goudsward, "US Navy sailor admits taking bribe, sharing military data with China," Reuters, 10 October 2023, www.reuters.com/world/us/us-navy-sailor-admits-taking-bribe-sharing-military-data-with-china-2023-10-10/.
- 30 Philip Blenkinsop, "With eye on China, EU maps out de-risking, economic security strategies," Reuters, 5 October 2023, www.reuters.com/world/with-eye-china-eu-maps-out-de-risking-economic-security-strategies-2023-10-05/.
- 31 Reid Standish, "New Study Says China Using Investments To Buy Political Influence In Central, Eastern Europe," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 9 September 2021, <u>www.rferl.org/a/chinese-investments-central-eastern-europe/31452615.</u> <u>html</u>; and Elaine Dezenski, "Cash, corruption, crumbling dams — that's China's Belt and Road Initiative, 10 years in," euronews, 17 October 2023, <u>www.euronews.com/2023/10/17/cash-corruption-crumbling-dams-thats-chinas-belt-and-road-initiative-10-years-in</u>.
- 32 Elizabeth Wishnick, "China's Belt and Road Loses a Notch and Gains a Bump," CNA, 9 May 2022, <u>www.cna.org/our-media/</u> indepth/2022/05/chinas-belt-and-road-loses-a-notch-and-gains-a-bump.
- 33 Gabriele Carrer, "Europe Fights Back Against Chinese and Russian 'Elite Capture," Center for European Policy Analysis, 27 March 2023, <u>https://cepa.org/article/europe-fights-back-against-chinese-and-russian-elite-capture/</u>.
- 34 Milda Seputyte and Natalia Drozdiak, "Lithuania Says Businesses Remain Wary on China Trade," Bloomberg, 29 November 2023, www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-11-28/lithuanian-businesses-remain-wary-on-china.
- 35 Guy Adams, "Teodoro Nguema Obiang: Coming To America (to launder his millions?)," *Independent*, 21 June 2012, <u>www.</u> <u>independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/teodoro-nguema-obiang-coming-to-america-to-launder-his-millions-7855043.</u> <u>html</u>.
- 36 Yinka Adegoke, "France has sentenced the playboy son of Africa's longest serving president to three years in jail," Quartz, 27 October 2017, <u>https://qz.com/africa/1113971/equatorial-guineas-teodorin-obiang-is-sentenced-to-jail-in-france-for-corruption</u>.
- 37 "New UK sanctions against individuals involved in corruption around the world," Government of the United Kingdom, Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office and The Rt Hon Dominic Raab MP, 22 July 2021, <u>www.gov.uk/</u> <u>government/news/new-uk-sanctions-against-individuals-involved-in-corruption-around-the-world</u>.

- 38 Michaël Tanchum, "China's new military base in Africa: What it means for Europe and America," European Council on Foreign Relations, 14 December 2021, <u>https://ecfr.eu/article/chinas-new-military-base-in-africa-what-it-means-foreurope-and-america/</u>.
- 39 "Black and grey' lists," Financial Action Task Force, October 2023, www.fatf-gafi.org/en/countries/black-and-grey-lists. html; "Turkey should urgently implement key reforms to boost fight against foreign bribery, including to preserve independence of investigations and prosecutions," OECD, 29 June 2021, www.oecd.org/newsroom/turkey-shouldurgently-implement-key-reforms-to-boost-fight-against-foreign-bribery-including-to-preserve-independence-ofinvestigations-and-prosecutions.htm.
- 40 "Integrated Review Refresh 2023," Government of the United Kingdom, March 2023, 49, <u>https://assets.publishing.service.</u> <u>gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1145586/11857435_NS_IR_Refresh_2023_Supply_AllPages_Revision_7_WEB_PDF.pdf</u>.
- 41 "Newcastle takeover completed: Saudi-led consortium end Mike Ashley's 14-year ownership," Sky Sports, 8 October 2021, www.skysports.com/football/news/11678/12427983/newcastle-takeover-completed-saudi-led-consortium-end-mikeashleys-14-year-ownership; and Stefan Boscia, "UK ministers welcome Qatari bid for Manchester United," *Politico*, 16 March 2023, www.politico.eu/article/uk-ministers-gatar-bid-for-manchester-united-investment/.
- 42 Rob Harris, "How Abramovich was forced to sell Chelsea in fall from grace," Associated Press, 26 May 2022, <u>https://</u> apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-roman-abramovich-politics-soccer-sports-f65d504f2e42492a83aa01dd88db9498.
- 43 Sanya Mansoor, "The Qatar Corruption Scandal Is Rocking the European Parliament," *Time*, 14 December 2022, <u>https://time.com/6240539/eva-kaili-european-union-eu-corruption/</u>.
- Eddy Wax and Sarah Wheaton, "The EU's reply to Qatargate: Nips, tucks and paperwork," *Politico*, 31 July 2023, <u>www.</u>
 <u>politico.eu/article/qatargate-qatar-corruption-scandal-eu-european-parliament-eva-kaili-marc-tarabella-roberta-metsola/</u>;
 Yousef Saba, "Qatar supplies gas to Europe, vying with US to replace Russia supply," Reuters, 18 October 2023, <u>www.</u>
 <u>reuters.com/markets/commodities/qatarenergy-shell-agree-27-year-Ing-supply-2023-10-18/</u>.
- 45 "New report reveals African countries have generated €1.7 billion in additional revenues from tackling tax evasion and illicit financial flows," Africa Development Bank Group, 7 July 2023, <u>www.afdb.org/en/news-and-events/press-releases/</u><u>new-report-reveals-african-countries-have-generated-eu17-billion-additional-revenues-tackling-tax-evasion-and-illicit-financial-flows-62814</u>.
- 46 Mihály Fazekas et al., "Development aid contracts database: World Bank, Inter-American Development Bank, and EuropeAid," *Data in Brief* 42 (2022), 1-4, <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dib.2022.108121</u>.
- 47 Alban Krasniqi and Venera Demukaj, "Does aid fuel corruption? New evidence from a cross-country analysis," *Development Studies Research* 8:1 (2021), 122-34, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/21665095.2021.1919538</u>.
- 48 "Guinea junta leader denounces Western democracy amid wave of coups," Reuters, 21 September 2023, <u>www.reuters.</u> <u>com/world/africa/guinea-junta-leader-denounces-western-democracy-amid-wave-coups-2023-09-21/</u>.
- 49 "Guinea junta leader denounces Western democracy amid wave of coups."
- 50 Vanda Felbab-Brown, *What's ahead for the Wagner Group in Africa and the Middle East?*, Brookings Institution, 18 July 2023, www.brookings.edu/articles/whats-ahead-for-the-wagner-group-in-africa-and-the-middle-east/.
- 51 Zane Irwin and Sam Mednick, "Mali's army and suspected Russia-linked mercenaries committed 'new atrocities,' rights group says," AP News, 24 July 2023, <u>https://apnews.com/article/mali-human-rights-abuses-wagner-military-fulani-19a045</u> 521448453dd9ecb5b464941955.
- 52 What's ahead for the Wagner Group in Africa and the Middle East?
- 53 "US officially concludes Gabon had a coup, ends assistance," France24, 24 October 2023, <u>www.france24.com/en/</u> <u>africa/20231024-us-officially-concludes-gabon-had-a-coup-ends-assistance</u>.
- 54 "New report reveals African countries have generated €1.7 billion in additional revenues from tackling tax evasion and illicit financial flows."
- 55 Nadia Clark, "The Rise and Fall of the BRI," Council on Foreign Relations, 6 April 2023, www.cfr.org/blog/rise-and-fall-bri.
- 56 Francis Shin and Ben Judah, *Stopping the Kleptocrats: A Strategy for the United States and Europe to Address Weaponized Corruption*, Atlantic Council, 24 January 2023, <u>www.atlanticcouncil.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/AC Kleptocracy</u> <u>EuropeCenter Final.pdf</u>.

ABOUT THE CONTRIBUTOR

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Ben Judah is director of the Transform Europe Initiative and a senior fellow at the Atlantic Council's Europe Center. He was previously a fellow at the Hudson Institute in Washington, DC, leading research on the institute's Kleptocracy Initiative as well as a fellow at the European Council on Foreign Relations in London and the European Stability Initiative in Istanbul. Judah is the author of three acclaimed books: *Fragile Empire*, *This is London*, and *This Is Europe*. Also, as a journalist, he has reported on the Russo-Georgia War, unrest in Central Asia, the Arab Spring, and elections in the United Kingdom, France, and United States. Follow him on X: <u>@b_judah</u>.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author appreciates the contributions of the International Forum's staff and leadership, including Christopher Walker, John K. Glenn, Kevin Sheives, John Engelken, Amaris Rancy, and Ariane Gottlieb, all of whom played important roles in the editing and publication of this report. Particular acknowledgment goes to Melissa Aten whose support and vision for this project were vital to its completion. Special thanks are also due to Jennifer Dunham for her careful and expert copyediting of the text. In addition, the author would like to thank Charles Davidson for making this project possible and Francis Shin for his research support. Finally, the Forum wishes to acknowledge Factor3 Digital for their efforts and invaluable support in designing this report for publication.

PHOTO CREDITS

Cover image: Photo by erhui1979/Getty Images

FORUM INTERNATIONAL FORUM FOR DEMOCRATIC STUDIES



The International Forum for Democratic Studies at the National Endowment for Democracy (NED) is a leading center for analysis and discussion of the theory and practice of democracy around the world. The Forum complements NED's core mission—assisting civil society groups abroad in their efforts to foster and strengthen democracy—by linking the academic community with activists from across the globe. Through its multifaceted activities, the Forum responds to challenges facing countries around the world by analyzing opportunities for democratic transition, reform, and consolidation. The Forum pursues its goals through several interrelated initiatives: publishing the *Journal of Democracy*, the world's leading publication on the theory and practice of democracy; hosting fellowship programs for international democracy activists, journalists, and scholars; coordinating a global network of think tanks; and undertaking a diverse range of analytical initiatives to explore critical themes relating to democratic development.



The National Endowment for Democracy (NED) is a private, nonprofit foundation dedicated to the growth and strengthening of democratic institutions around the world. Each year, NED makes more than 1,700 grants to support the projects of nongovernmental groups abroad who are working for democratic goals in more than 90 countries. Since its founding in 1983, the Endowment has remained on the leading edge of democratic struggles everywhere, while evolving into a multifaceted institution that is a hub of activity, resources, and intellectual exchange for activists, practitioners, and scholars of democracy the world over.

1201 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Suite 1100 Washington, DC 20004 (202) 378-9700 ned.org



@thinkdemocracy



ThinkDemocracy



International Forum for Democratic Studies